

Journalism Studies

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/rjos20

The News Values of Court Reporting

Richard Jones

JOURNALISM **STUDIES**

> To cite this article: Richard Jones (20 Jan 2025): The News Values of Court Reporting, Journalism Studies, DOI: 10.1080/1461670X.2025.2453871

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670X.2025.2453871

© 2025 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group



d

View supplementary material



Published online: 20 Jan 2025.

	ſ	
--	---	--

Submit your article to this journal 🖸



View related articles



View Crossmark data 🗹

OPEN ACCESS

loutledae

Taylor & Francis Group

The News Values of Court Reporting

Richard Jones 💿

Journalism, Politics and Contemporary History, University of Salford, Salford, UK

ABSTRACT

Reporting the courts on behalf of the public is one of the traditional tasks of local newspapers. Yet in the UK, twin financial crises affecting both the local media market and the criminal justice system have led to concerns over the sustainability of court reporting. Furthermore, the practice of reporting to the courts has arguably been under-explored, especially when set against media coverage of crime generally. This article seeks to establish insights into the quality and quantity of contemporary court reporting in the UK's local press. It analyses content published on the websites of six prominent daily newspapers, using Steve Chibnall's 1977 work on crime news values as a framework. The article finds that daily court coverage remains widespread, especially at key titles owned by the UK's largest newspaper publisher, Reach, potentially challenging narratives around the decline of public interest journalism in the local press. It also develops a list of the news values of court reporting, as distinct from crime reporting, for the first time.

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 24 October 2023 Accepted 4 January 2025

KEYWORDS

Journalism; news values; local journalism; court reporting; crime reporting; local newspapers

Introduction

"Justice must not only be done, but should manifestly and undoubtedly be seen to be done". (Rex v Sussex Justices; Ex parte McCarthy [1924] 1 KB 256). Lord Chief Justice Hewart's pithy phrase has often been quoted in the century since he uttered it, while quashing a conviction for dangerous driving over a conflict of interest involving a law clerk. Hewart was himself a former journalist, for the Manchester Guardian, so it perhaps is not surprising media scrutiny of legal processes would be of interest to him. Since Hewart was on the bench the role of journalists in reporting on our courts has only become more important. There has been a long-term decline in public attendance at court hearings in the UK (Lemmings 2012; McBarnet 1981; Mulcahy 2011). This means citizens depend on the media to relay details of cases (Marsh and Melville 2014; Moran 2014; Tilley 2014). Reporting the courts has long been considered a central way in which the media can fulfil the normative function of acting as a watchdog (Nerone 2012) by scrutinising institutions such as the local justice system (Matthews 2017; Rodrick 2014). In England and Wales, national guidance describes open justice as a

© 2025 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group

CONTACT Richard Jones R.L.Jones@salford.ac.uk @erlwjones

Supplemental data for this article can be accessed online at https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670X.2025.2453871.

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. The terms on which this article has been published allow the posting of the Accepted Manuscript in a repository by the author(s) or with their consent.

default position and clarifies courts should have dedicated press seats in courtrooms and private spaces for reporters to work where possible (HM Courts and Tribunals Service 2022). Yet while the UK's written press has broadly maintained a commitment to covering the daily activities at local criminal courts, it is now the only part of the media that regularly does so (Jones 2021). Even then reporters are seldom seen covering the everyday proceedings of the lower magistrates' courts, where all cases begin and most end (Chamberlain et al. 2019; NUJ 2022).

We may not see all justice being done but local journalism offers us a glimpse. With court coverage at a premium, how and why those reporters who remain on the beat choose to publish one story and not another is worthy of further inquiry. Classic studies of news production (eg Epstein 1973; Fishman 1980; Gans 1979; Tuchman 1978) revealed news companies as operating in the service of profit and efficiency, rather than democratic knowledge. They generally portrayed journalists as caught between wanting to achieve the normative functions of journalism amid the pressures of media workplaces, especially the structure of a working day and the vital importance of deadlines. Drechsel (1978) identified time as the key obstacle to thorough court reporting too, with reporters focusing mostly on fast turnaround one-off stories rather than broader legal issues and their implications.

The relevance of those studies has waned as technology has changed the way journalism is practiced (Cottle 2007; Stonbely 2015). Speed has increased with reporters under pressure to be "always on" through their mobiles and laptops (Anderson 2013; Robinson 2011), publishing stories more regularly to help their news brands be prominent online and remain a relevant part of the local news ecosystem (Usher 2018; Wheatley and O'Sullivan 2017). The problem of identifying news values in court reporting has been further complicated by a succession of crises in both the UK's local media and its justice system. Legacy newspapers have faced uncertainty amid financial decline and mergers, leaving dwindling editorial teams to service burgeoning websites and social feeds alongside print products (Cairncross 2019; Nielsen 2015). In England and Wales, two tranches of court closures since 2010 left many towns without a criminal court, obliging all involved to travel to centralised complexes and potentially making local justice less accessible (Adisa 2018; Jones 2021; Townend and Welsh 2023). The Covid-19 pandemic led to almost overnight digitisation of many court functions with reporters able to dial into hearings remotely, depending on both technology and sometimes laborious processes (Bowcott 2020; Reardon et al. 2021; Townend and Magrath 2021), although there was a wide variation in ease of accessibility between courts (Bar Council 2024; PA Media 2022). The article examines the news values of court reporting amid this challenging professional context and synthesises the data to generate an original set of values specifically applicable to court journalism.

Literature Review

Academic studies of news values are often traced back to Galtung and Ruge (1965). They identified 12 factors including frequency, unexpectedness and references to elite nations and people, which make an event more likely to become a published story. Yet as Parks (2019) argued, lists of news values were already a regular feature of textbooks, with categories such as timeliness, proximity, prominence, unusualness, impact, human interest

and conflict having a "consensus" quality. De Maeyer (2020) countered the proliferation of criteria proposed by scholars has served to obscure how events become news, precisely the thing such interventions are supposed to illuminate. However, Mast and Temmerman (2021) banged the drum for news values, prefacing a special issue of *Journalism Studies* by describing it as a solid and productive research tradition, involving key scholarly questions such as what constitutes news and how it comes about.

As implied by De Maeyer's critique, the Galtung and Ruge list has often been refreshed and challenged. Shunning the news values approach, Shoemaker (1996) considered we are "hardwired" to find certain types of bad news of interest, as we have an innate desire to know what threats may exist in an environment. Harcup and O'Neill's widely cited *Journalism Studies* paper from 2001 argued some of Galtung and Ruge's list had lost resonance, highlighting "frequency" as a value rendered artificial by the growing power of modern public relations techniques. They produced a list of 10 values and followed this up later (2017) with 15, aimed at further updating the criteria with new qualities such as "shareability". They also put "exclusivity" at the top of their later list, echoing Schultz (2007) who noted getting a story first is sometimes given priority over all other news values. This reflects an apparently growing importance for "scoops", as the search for surprising and exclusive news becomes ever more significant within journalism (Stromback, Karlsson, and Hopmann 2012).

UK local newspapers moved away from publishing reports of public events verbatim to presenting articles in a fashion more recognisable to modern eyes during the early twentieth century, with selection criteria and news values such as "conflict" and "drama" shared informally among journalists (O'Reilly 2022). Similarly, while court stories had traditionally been grouped on inside pages (Soothill 2009), both court and crime news became more prominent with sensational stories commonplace in the local press (Engel 1996; Roodhouse 2018). The trend for focusing on eye-catching crimes has, if anything, intensified as cuts have led to increasing pressure on staff time (Aldridge 2007). Harcup (2020) argued crime news is an area particularly at risk of being packaged at the convenience of time-poor journalists, keen for a guaranteed exclusive, with less focus on stories of greater normative value. Yet Engelmann, Luebke, and Kessler (2021) suggested the increasing tracking of stories online by newspapers mean we may be amid a further shift in editorial news production towards stories most relevant to the audience. This might be expected to lead to an increase in crime and court coverage, given the traditional centrality of such stories to the local news agenda (Franklin and Murphy 1991; O'Neill and O'Connor 2008; Røssland 2007; Usher 2024; Walker 1996). More recent research (Jones 2021) and industry perspectives (NUJ 2022) have underlined the continuing popularity of court stories online. However, Wilkinson et al. (2021) found "crime" was one of the topics of least interest to audiences, potentially undermining that traditional importance.

A key contribution to news values remains Steve Chibnall's *Law-and-Order News* (1977). Although focused on crime rather than court reporting, Chibnall's typology of "professional imperatives" offers the deepest academic examination of news values as they relate to journalism on matters of criminal justice. No similar exercise has been attempted specifically on the courts. This is surprising given the traditional importance of court reporting to "public interest" normative accounts of journalism, especially local journalism. This is especially so when noting other journalism beats, from sport (Lee and Choi

4 👄 R. JONES

2009; Sherwood et al. 2017) to travel (Cocking 2018) and local journalism in general (Hess and Waller 2016) which have been given the news values treatment. It is time for the courts to take their turn.

Methodology

Arising from this gap in specialised knowledge, three research questions were formulated for this study.

RQ1: What characteristics can be identified in contemporary court reporting by local UK newspapers?

RQ2: What news values can be identified in this court reporting?

RQ3: How do these news values compare with those identified by Steve Chibnall in the 1970s?

Two forms of analysis were carried out on articles published on the websites of selected UK local newspapers, one quantitative and one qualitative. Before outlining those methods, I will explore how the relevant titles were chosen.

In the UK, the terms "local" and "regional" are used interchangeably to describe nonnational media outlets. Journalism online is widely produced and read across and outside traditional geographical boundaries. Local news brands routinely publish national content based on general trending topics with little obvious local connection. This helps attract page views from readers elsewhere leading to extra advertising revenue which, although valuable, remains far below the sums being earned by the technology platforms which dominate online advertising (Mediatique 2018; Ponsford 2024). This blurring of local and global online, with practices from each influencing the other, has been defined as "glocalisation" (Baines 2012; Rao 2010).

This process has continued as local print media companies have faced financial headwinds and editorial cutbacks, threatening to diminish their contribution to communities (Cawley 2017; Hill 2016). Yet scholars argue even struggling newspapers retain a "keystone" role in their local information ecologies (Nielsen 2015; Nygren 2019). These trends make it harder to analyse the "local" in local journalism (Hess and Waller 2014a; Napoli et al. 2017). Even discussing "newspapers" can be misleading, when this study considers websites produced by media companies under a brand associated with a legacy print product. But, for clarity, this article uses "local newspaper" to mean a publisher of print and online news content predominantly linked to a particular city.

Six newspapers covering major cities were selected, two each from the three biggest UK local press groups. The *Manchester Evening News* and *Liverpool Echo* from Reach, Newsquest titles the *Bradford Telegraph and Argus* and *York Press* and the Leeds-based *Yorkshire Evening Post* and Sheffield's *The Star* owned by National World. The latter purchased struggling rival JPI Media in 2021, ending the era of the "big four" in the UK's local press (Sharman 2022). One goal was to include similar "sister" publications from each company. Each city retains a Crown court which its newspaper would traditionally cover, along with magistrates' courts. However, although all are in the north of England, the metropolitan areas traditionally served by each title vary in size limiting broader conclusions.

All court stories published by the websites of the six titles over the seven days beginning Monday 7th November 2022 were analysed. An individual week was chosen in part to help gain insights into how newspapers cover ongoing trials and the extent to which the publication of articles about the conclusion of a case are delayed until a future date. Searches were carried out within each website for the terms "Crown court" and "magistrates' court" during the period. A total of 180 articles formed the corpus. While convenient, keywords can be frustrating, with online searches leading to discrepancies from one search to the next (Abel 2013; Upchurch 2012). Yet using websites allows titles from various locations to be readily consulted, strengthening the analysis. Civil and coroners' courts were not specifically considered as they are not a daily part of the beat of most court reporters (Jones 2021). Indeed, a lack of coroner's courts coverage in the local press has been noted (Binns and Arnold 2021). However, two inquest stories did feature where those hearings were held in magistrates' courts buildings. Following Harcup and O'Neill (2017), I carried out a close reading of each text then considered and evaluated the content of each. Like them, and others (eg Brighton and Foy 2007; Parks 2019) who have come to the study of news values having worked in professional journalism, although in my case not for any of these newspapers. I relied partly on that familiarity with how journalism is produced to aid this process.

To answer RQ1, I conducted a quantitative content analysis to identify details which might help illuminate the selection and treatment of each story, through the following characteristics: whether the case was heard at Crown or magistrates' court, the length of the story, whether it included visual material such as a photograph or video, if it relied on a press release and whether it featured a case from a location traditionally considered out of that newspaper's main circulation area, known within journalism as a "patch". To assess whether it had drawn on a press release, online searches were conducted on quotes included in articles to see if they matched items published previously on police, Crown Prosecution Service, council or other websites. The use of a press release as the main or only source for a story suggests no in person reporting of the case took place, obliging the journalist to rely on a potentially one-sided version of events. The "patch" was the general metropolitan area surrounding each city, such as Greater Manchester for the *MEN* and Merseyside for the *Echo*. Findings are displayed in Table 1. I also checked the byline and whether a reporter was listed as a specialist court journalist, or whether the story had been written by someone else.

Manchester Evening News (MEN)	Liverpool Echo	Bradford Telegraph and Argus (T&A)	York Press	Yorkshire Evening Post (YEP) (Leeds)	<i>The Star</i> (Sheffield)
52 (43 Crown, 9 Magistrates')	47 (31C, 16M)	29 (14C, 15M)	13 (6C, 7M)	22 (20C, 2M)	17 (13C, 4M)
695	652	320	386	401	625
51 photo 1 video	50 photo 0 video	25 photo 4 video	12 photo 1 video	0 photo 22 video	2 photo 15 video
10/52	13/50	19/29	4/13	2/22	5/17 0/17
	Evening News (MEN) 52 (43 Crown, 9 Magistrates') 695 51 photo 1 video	Evening News (MEN)Liverpool Echo5247(43 Crown, 9 Magistrates')(31C, 16M) 65551 photo 1 video50 photo 0 video10/5213/50	Evening News (MEN)Liverpool EchoTelegraph and Argus (T&A)524729(43 Crown, 9 Magistrates')(31C, 16M)(14C, 15M)69565232051 photo 1 video50 photo 0 video25 photo 4 video10/5213/5019/29	Evening News (MEN)Liverpool EchoTelegraph and Argus (T&A)York Press52472913(43 Crown, 9 Magistrates')(31C, 16M)(14C, 15M)(6C, 7M)69565232038651 photo 1 video50 photo 0 video25 photo 4 video12 photo 1 video10/5213/5019/294/13	Evening News (MEN)Liverpool EchoTelegraph and Argus (T&A)York PressYorkshire Evening Post (YEP) (Leeds)5247291322(43 Crown, 9 Magistrates')(31C, 16M)(14C, 15M)(6C, 7M)(20C, 2M)69565232038640151 photo 1 video50 photo 0 video25 photo 4 video12 1 1 video0 photo 1 22 video10/5213/5019/294/132/22

Table 1. Analysis of court stories.

To strengthen the methodology, 100 of the articles were coded by a second person as part of an Intercoder Reliability Test (ICR). This technique helps assess the rigour and transparency of manual coding and signal the reliability of the work (Besen-Cassino and Cassino 2023 O'Connor and Joffe 2020;). The ICR score was 91.4%. For RQ2 and RQ3, I carried out a qualitative thematic analysis of the sample using the typology set by Chibnall (1977) as a coding sheet. I identified where those "imperatives" could be found and assessed potential alternative news values. Towards the end of this article, I will propose a list of news values in court reporting. Further information about how these methods were operationalised, including the ICR test, are in Appendices 1 and 2.

Findings—Characteristics

Total Number of Stories

The two Reach titles published 99 court stories, more than half the sample. Reach has been criticised for compromising quality local reporting and cutting staff amid declining print revenue, stiff competition in the digital advertising market and the servicing of corporate pension liabilities (eg Cairncross 2019; House of Commons DCMS Committee 2023; Partridge 2023). Yet an average of seven court stories per day appeared on both the *MEN* and *Echo* websites, underlining a commitment to court coverage, at least in these major metropolitan areas. Four titles published more from Crown courts. Moran (2014) found magistrates' hearings covered more widely than Crown in the local press. Yet a decline in magistrates' coverage was later noted by Chamberlain et al. (2019), who found journalists in Bristol reporting on just one case in a week. This study finds more widespread published coverage of the lower courts but, as implied by that earlier study, much did not involve in-person reporting.

The two titles to cover more from magistrates' courts were owned by Newsquest. The *Bradford T&A* often explicitly based stories on court documents, as well as police press releases. They were sometimes published several days after the hearings. The tally of 15 included six by reporters for previously distinct weekly titles in Skipton and Keighley, now absorbed into the main *T&A* online brand and considered as such here. These were not necessarily a result of reporters continuing to attend those local magistrates' courts. Rather, the brief copy usually stated they were written up from court documents. They contained no colour such as quotes from solicitors, strongly suggesting reporters did not attend. The two National World titles also did not report directly from a magistrates' court, with both *YEP* magistrates' stories and all four from the *Star* based on police press releases.

In-person reporting from the magistrates' court was a feature elsewhere. The *Press* journalist combined Crown court duties with four magistrates' cases. On each occasion the defendant pleaded guilty, a factor which allows a journalist to cover all elements of the case heard in open court in a time-efficient fashion (Jones 2021). Topics included an ex-prisoner selling stolen bikes on eBay and a hit-and-run driver sentenced for leaving the scene of an accident where a child was injured. Without the journalist's presence at court, these stories would not have come more widely into the public domain.

The Reach papers did more, with seven of the nine magistrates' stories in the MEN and nine of 16 in the *Echo*, apparently based on in-person reporting. This was partly explained

by two cases heard in Liverpool. One was an initial court appearance of a man charged with murder, important enough to be liveblogged. The other related to a woman filmed performing a sex act on a man in public in a video clip extensively shared on social media. This got two articles each in both the *Echo* and *MEN* with content shared between the titles. The interplay of an embarrassing crime caught on video leading to outsized media coverage of a formal court appearance echoes the critique of Hess and Waller (2014b) that social platforms can be a form of "digital pillory" in which individuals can be publicly shamed for relatively minor misdemeanours. The story was even covered by the *T&A*, as the defendant was originally from Bradford. But without a sister paper in Liverpool, its copy relied on a Crown Prosecution Service press release.

Five of the six newspapers continued to employ at least one dedicated court reporter. The *MEN* had two, one for the city's main Crown court and a second with a remit extending across the second Crown court and magistrates. The title also often used courts copy produced by other Reach titles, usually partly rewritten to provide or emphasise a Greater Manchester angle. The *Echo*, *YEP*, *Star* and *Press* had one specialist each, who published the bulk of court stories for each title. The exception was the *T&A*, which did not have a named court reporter on staff at the time of the sample. Nine *T&A* journalists had court bylines during the week, although most stories were brief with just two producing articles with extensive details such as quotes from solicitors, suggesting they were the only ones who attended in person.

The Reach stories were longer. The *MEN* averaged 695 words. The *Echo* figure was 652 reflecting more shorter items from the magistrates' courts. The *Echo* also published three long-form articles following the conclusion of a murder case. The longest was 2226 words and was an extensive "backgrounder" recapping key details of the trial. Two of those were republished by the *MEN*, as the crime took place in Haydock, between Liverpool and Manchester. The greater availability of space online may have encouraged longer stories in recent years, as Moran (2014) found no court articles above 500 words in his single-day snapshot study.

Having visual material alongside written court stories is essential to aid the visibility and shareability of articles on social platforms (Greer 2010; Harcup and O'Neill 2017; Simons and Bosland 2020). This is a contrast to traditional print journalism. Coleman et al's study of the news ecology in Leeds found most stories in the *YEP* to be descriptive and lacking in accompanying photos, leaving the news "in black and white tones, both literally and figuratively" (2016, 59). Much has changed even since then in the modern online-first publishing landscape. In this study, every single article had either photos and/or a video at the top. In all but the shortest articles, multiple photos were published.

Considering only the main image or video, differences in approach can be seen. The Reach titles used a still picture on all but one occasion. In 16 of the 99 *MEN* or *Echo* articles, the main image was a "snatch photograph" of the defendant outside court. Cuts have affected the use of staff photographers, and this study finds only the Crown Courts at Manchester now regularly have a photographer taking snatch images. Those published by the *Echo* were either from Manchester or related to the Liverpool public sex acts story. That was the only occasion a professional photographer appeared to attend court in any of the other five cities. Yet, despite previous research indicating a growth in court reporters themselves coming under pressure to take snatch photos on their phones (Jones 2021) there were no examples of this. The other images were either

mugshots of defendants and other images supplied by the police, generic images of crime scenes sourced from Google Street View, or stock images including of court build-ings and police stations.

National World put videos ahead of still images on all but two occasions. These included the only attempt at TV-style reporting, with 12 articles in *The Star* including a piece-to-camera delivered by the title's court journalist. Another innovation was the sole use of a paywall. A single article and accompanying reporter video on a stabbing trial were available only to subscribers. Many of the other National World videos, especially in the *YEP*, had no connection to the story in question and were instead generic round-ups of other stories appearing on the papers' websites that day, but still embedded at the top of the court articles.

Press releases are one of the key resources relied on for information by local reporters (O'Neill and O'Connor 2008; Williams, Harte, and Turner 2015). Journalists can also sometimes use basic information released by courts to compile lists of defendants and their punishments. Yet covering the courts in person allows those reporters not only a chance to reflect a case in more detail, but also provides a steady stream of exclusive stories not covered by rivals and never circulated in press release or listings form. In this sample, relatively little use was made of press releases, and this was often limited to updates from the police about when someone had been charged and would soon be appearing at court.

The YEP used no press releases for Crown Court stories, with 18 of its 20 articles written by the same reporter and full of detail that could only have come from watching proceedings. As already noted, the general exception was the *Bradford T&A*, which relied on press releases and especially court documents. All 15 of its magistrates' courts stories used these sources. This allowed the title to give a flavour of goings-on before local magistrates. But these pieces usually only ran to a few lines with basic details.

Traditional definitions of local news tied newsworthy items to a newspaper's geographical circulation area or "patch" (Franklin and Murphy 1991). Despite having websites which can be read around the world, most papers in the sample retain a focus on only court stories from their areas. Indeed, the *YEP*, *Star* and *Press* did not cover a court case from anywhere else. The Reach titles were more comfortable in looking further afield. The *Echo* ran six from either Manchester, Lancashire, North Wales or Shropshire, although each was on the fringes of the *Echo's* traditional circulation area or had a thin Liverpool connection. The *MEN* covered 18 court stories from outside Greater Manchester. These were mainly drawn from sister titles including the *Echo* and rewritten, usually with bylines for both an *MEN* editor and the original reporter. Some related to places close to Greater Manchester, but the *MEN* was the only title which republished stories from elsewhere in the UK with no local connection at all.

Chibnall's "Professional Imperatives"

Before moving on to the findings in response to RQ2 and RQ3, I will briefly discuss Chibnall's work further. *Law-and-Order News* was one of several noted studies of crime and the media in the 1970s. Tunstall (1971) argued stories about crime and the courts held little interest for advertisers making their publication largely about attracting audiences. Cohen (1972) highlighted how the media can be central in the creation of "moral panics" about potential or imagined threats to society from a particular group. Many of Chibnall's insights were echoed by Hall et al. (1978), who considered newspapers tend to reproduce consensus because much of their work depends on relationships with those in policy elites who set the initial terms of how a new issue is interpreted. Hall et al noted newspapers will transpose statements made by those "primary definers" into a more everyday form of language suitable for their publication's style, described as the paper's "mode of address", the journalists on titles having gradually learned how to write and construct articles for their outlets (see also Cotter 2010).

Revisiting Chibnall, Mawby (2010) highlighted the growth of police communications departments and the decline of resources within print journalism as factors behind the increasing dominance of the police in that relationship. Yet Greer and McLaughlin (2010) argued the press can become antagonistic when commentary about crime matters extends to columnists and editorial writers. Within court reporting, Donoghue (2007) suggested judges can assume the status of "primary definers" when interpreting laws which may have been framed vaguely, giving them greater flexibility to influence their application, potentially aided by media coverage.

Chibnall's list of eight values can be summarised as follows.

- 1. Immediacy. Events or developments which have just happened. Chibnall argued a relative lack of context means events are shorn of alternative interpretations, so are fitted into existing broad narratives.
- 2. Dramatisation. Making an impact to grab the attention of potential audiences for commercial reasons. So, for example, it is easier to report on the disruptive actions of a group of protesters, rather than their arguments.
- 3. Personalisation. The cult of the star or celebrity. This carries over into serious news items, with an increased focus on individuals such as, perhaps, union leaders, with those figures achieving a notoriety beyond their actual influence. Chibnall argued this personality focus obscures discussion of structural causes.
- 4. Simplification. Chibnall described this as an oversimplification and the glossing over of subtle complexities, which he considered leaves the actions described by news stories understandable only at a mundane level.
- 5. Titillation. Scandalous news, often blended with a self-righteous tone.
- 6. Conventionalism. The situation of emerging phenomena within existing structures of meaning. The journalist as interpreter, translating the specialised language of government, finance and so on, into a digestible format.
- 7. Structured access. News stories grounded within the views of experts. Only those regarded as legitimate can comment, closing off other perspectives.
- 8. Novelty. An element of randomness. This includes the desire to keep stories alive by finding fresh angles.

News Values

Considering immediacy first, most stories in the sample were published on the day of a case or the following day. A small number of "Friday" stories were held for Sunday, presumably to help spread content to a quiet time of the week. The *MEN* ran five nonimmediate court articles, timeless stories pre-prepared for the weekend about historic cases. The *Bradford T&A* published six stories that were not immediate, each about magistrates' cases based on court documents.

Chibnall considered the fast turnaround nature of court reporting forced stories into general, pre-established narratives. Yet the contemporaneous nature of reporting the courts is unavoidable. Section 4(1) of the Contempt of Court Act 1981 provides journalists with a defence against contempt so long as their coverage consists of "a fair and accurate report of legal proceedings, held in public, published contemporaneously and in good faith". By publishing with immediacy, journalists are given some protection in law against inadvertently prejudicing a case (Jones 2023).

A further four of Chibnall's news values were almost ever-present: dramatisation, personalisation, simplification and conventionalism. Only 10 stories were coded as lacking dramatisation while none missed personalisation, simplification nor conventionalism. The only ones absent any sense of the dramatic were all short magistrates' court reports published by either the *T&A* or *Press*, based on court documents or press releases.

Personalisation was a theme Chibnall related specifically to the media's focus on celebrity matters. Indeed, a small number of stories in the sample did feature celebrities, most notably the ongoing rape trial of Manchester City footballer Benjamin Mendy, covered by the *MEN*. The general run of court reporting does not feature celebrities, but it does—and in this sample, without exception—include some kind of focus on, and personal details about, individual criminals. There were no articles about the justice system more generally, or where defendants were organisations.

Chibnall critiqued the simplification used by journalists to make stories more readable to a general audience, as "oversimplification". Yet although conventional reporting and writing techniques were a feature of all stories, one challenge came in the length and depth of stories, especially from the Reach titles. This follows Moran (2014) who argued the local press produced stories far closer to the reality of events than the national media. A further counter is evident in the extent to which mitigation given by defence lawyers is quoted, routinely outlining contextual factors such as drink and drug addiction or mental health problems which contributed to offending. These quotes are usually absent from stories based on police press releases. This further underlines the importance of in-person reporting in providing more subtleties of a case and in turn allaying Chibnall's concerns such complexities are lost when authority voices are dominant in narratives around crime.

Conventionalism, Chibnall's account of the way in which journalists relate stories to existing phenomena to allow their readers to make sense of them, was again ever present. Almost all stories involved reporting on proceedings at court following the established rhythms of justice. This often leads to a routine article format, with a defendant pleading or found guilty, details of their offence and punishment, then quotes from lawyers and the judge. At times colourful quotes can upset the order in which the article is written, but there were none in the sample which Chibnall might have considered "unconventional".

Chibnall used "titillation" as a way of describing a thirst for gossip about the lives of others. Only 15 stories did not feature evidence of it by this broad definition. But one theme was the prevalence of items about cases with a sexual element, including sexual abuse. Both the *MEN* and *Echo* published two stories each about the gruesome case of a sex offender found dead in an industrial estate in North Wales, having

apparently taken his own life by cutting off his own genitals. The man died in Bangor, 75 miles by road from Liverpool and 96 from Manchester. The coroner's inquest, featured in two of the stories, opened in Caernarfon, even further away. This is in the circulation area for one of the *Echo's* sister weekly titles the North Wales *Daily Post* (itself an offshoot of the former *Liverpool Daily Post*, a morning sister to the *Echo* which closed in 2013) and its associated website *North Wales Live*, which produced the original copy rewritten for publication in the *Echo* and *MEN*. Yet neither paper covered any other North Wales court stories, suggesting it was the lurid nature of this one that made it of interest, not any residual interest in ensuring audiences were kept up to date with that region.

Chibnall's notion of structured access concerns expert quotes in news stories. Hall et al. (1978) argued the speedy way in which journalistic content is created means dominant ideologies tend to be reproduced in media coverage. Similarly, Fishman (1980) considered journalists were more likely to treat as factual versions of events outlined by police and other authority spokespeople, because they are involved in upholding a normative order of "authorised knowers". Yet while this may have been a clear critique to make of crime reporting, where MPs, police chiefs and others might seek to make political headway from a crime issue, the picture is more complex within court reporting.

Only 25 stories were coded as featuring structured access in the form of quotes gleaned in reaction to a court case. Usually, these were taken from press releases available online, but on other occasions were not published elsewhere suggesting they were gathered through interviews or press conferences at court. Typically, those quoted were police or prosecutors. The voices of victims were heard relatively rarely. Exceptions included two murder cases relating to domestic violence, where victim impact statements read in court featured prominently in reporting. There were no clear examples of victims or their families being directly interviewed following a case, underlining the extent to which such material is now typically controlled by a police press office (Mawby 2010).

Most court reports do feature quotes from those with expertise. Munnik (2018) considered lawyers could become authorised knowers by developing journalist-source relationships and familiarity with media production processes. Yet that is not what lawyers, judges and magistrates quoted in most court stories are doing. They are putting the case or offering mitigation as part of their function in the criminal justice system and would be doing so whether a reporter was present or not. The only exception was an *MEN* story which extensively quoted a judge who used his sentencing remarks to call for football fans convicted of violence to be banned from attending future matches. But even then, the journalist was not relying on special access to gain such quotes, so there was little "structured" about it. This suggests the concept needs refining.

Novelty is the last of Chibnall's typology. The inclusion of a category for the sometimesrandom quality of news is common in lists of news values. Any court case considered newsworthy by a reporter is likely to feature something out of the ordinary, especially when compared to predictable diary events such as political meetings or sporting fixtures. The two titles which published fewer "novelty" stories were the *MEN* and *T&A*. The *MEN*'s lower tally was down to the volume of daily coverage it provided of ongoing trials. These included both Mendy's and that of Lucy Letby, a nurse later convicted of murdering seven babies in a hospital in Chester, although the week's proceedings in both trials were relatively routine with stories providing incremental updates on 12 👄 R. JONES

evidence. The *T&A's* less novel articles again concerned the humdrum magistrates' court stories curried from court documents.

The New News Values of Court Reporting

This brings us to the news values in court reporting, in response to RQ2. Any list of this nature cannot be exhaustive. The latter attempt by Harcup and O'Neill (2017) to codify news values ran to 15 categories, and even then they noted there would be exceptions. The same is surely true for the list that follows. But the sample analysed in this study suggests published court stories in UK newspapers tend to satisfy at least one, and usually most, of the following.

- 1. **Immediacy.** Court cases which happened earlier in the day, or on the previous day. This includes coverage of ongoing trials and liveblogs.
- 2. **Dramatisation.** Stories which allow a reporter to emphasise the dramatic nature of an incident.
- 3. **Personalisation.** Stories about the personal, often deviant, behaviour of individual criminals, particularly relating to violence and/or sexual crimes.
- 4. **Simplification.** Stories which can be quickly and easily summarised in the length of a typical news article.
- 5. **Visibility.** Where photos or videos are available to aid online visibility and shareability. If no bespoke content has been created and none supplied by the police or others, this also covers the use of generic or library material.
- 6. **Exclusivity**. In-person reporting at court from a journalist about cases not otherwise widely known. This differs from traditional notions of exclusivity in that criminal courts are generally open to the press and public, so court coverage is not exclusive to one journalist. But in practice only one reporter is often present giving their news-paper access to a story not covered elsewhere.
- 7. **Quotability.** A development of Chibnall's notion of "structured access", this relates to the use of quotes delivered in open court, either during witness evidence or in remarks by lawyers, judges, victims or others, which can provide a sensational or novel angle. Again, these quotes are effectively exclusive where only one journalist is present.
- 8. **Content sharing.** Stories recently published by a sister title, typically slightly rewritten to emphasise a local angle.
- 9. **Publicly accessible.** Stories based on press releases or court documents, published online and/or sent to media companies through email lists or other means. This includes items about forthcoming court appearances.

Conclusion

The continuing financial crisis in local journalism has led to concerns court reporting has declined in the UK's local press. The conclusions that can be drawn from this study about the validity of those concerns, and the extent to which they might apply elsewhere, are limited. It is focused on only six titles, albeit notable ones, from the north of England. Separate legal jurisdictions exist in Scotland and Northern Ireland. Trying to read insights

across to other parts of the UK is therefore potentially difficult, even before considering the rest of the world. The UK's unusually restrictive contempt regime constrains what can be published about a case once proceedings are active (Jones 2023). This again makes it tricky to compare with countries which have more open approaches. The sample considers criminal matters, not civil, so broader conclusions about other forms of legal coverage cannot readily be made either. Further research might consider in more detail the extent to which the voices of victims are represented, through trial coverage, impact statements and post-case interviews.

Yet this study has found court stories continue to be published daily by the UK's major newspaper companies. Mostly, they are based on in-person reporting by a specialist court journalist. Not every case of potential note will be covered. But residents of the six cities considered here can still gain an insight into activities in their local courts through the work of these newspapers. Of the three major UK local press publishers, Reach perhaps most often attracts criticism for how it operates. But its two titles here did the most court journalism. Both the *Manchester Evening News* and *Liverpool Echo* retain a strong commitment to making sure justice is seen to be done. This is perhaps less surprising when considering the large metropolitan areas served by these titles and the fact Manchester has two Crown Court complexes. Nevertheless, this output often represents the best traditions of local journalism, scrutinising the work of the criminal justice system in a style accessible to a broad readership.

This study might therefore offer reassurance to those fearful of a collapse in standards at major local press titles. But there is no room for complacency. The *Bradford Telegraph and Argus* struggled most to thoroughly keep across the courts in the chosen week. It was also the one without a specialist court reporter at the time of the sample, although it has since filled this role. This study underlines the value in retaining a court specialist to help maintain the quality and quantity of coverage.

Several of Chibnall's imperatives remain visible. Indeed, qualities such as simplification and conventionalism are omnipresent. Even everyday hearings feature processes and terminology unfamiliar to most readers and court reporters must use their skills to translate events into an easily understandable package. Chibnall would not have regarded simplification as a "quality" and I use the word advisedly. For him, the media is often guilty of oversimplifying events and not providing suitable context, hindering public understanding of why a crime has taken place. But the stories considered in this research offer a counterpoint.

Chibnall critiqued how coverage of criminal justice lacked context and nuance, prioritised authority narratives and reproduced dominant ideologies. Reporting of any notable crime and the police investigation does this because the media's main and often only sources of information are the police themselves and victims or witnesses, usually speaking via the police. But in court reporting, other voices do give context and alternative viewpoints through witness testimony and in mitigation. We hear them because journalists present in court write those words down and publish them in newspapers and on websites. We still hear them despite the financial challenges facing the local press. Without dedicated court reporters, open justice would become virtually closed, and we would be left with one-sided accounts provided by occasional police press releases. Industry leaders, policymakers and figures from the criminal justice system must all help make sure the press seats in the UK's courts do not empty any further.

Disclosure Statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

ORCID

Richard Jones D http://orcid.org/0000-0003-3852-7329

References

- Abel, R. 2013. "The Pleasures and Perils of Big Data in Digitized Newspapers." *Film History* 25 (1-2): 1–10.
- Adisa, O. 2018. Access to Justice: Assessing the Impact of the Magistrates' Court Closures in Suffolk. Ipswich: University of Suffolk.
- Aldridge, M. 2007. Understanding The Local Media. Maidenhead: Open University Press.
- Anderson, C. W. 2013. *Rebuilding the News: Metropolitan Journalism in the Digital Age*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press.
- Baines, D. 2012. "Hyper-local News: A Glue to Hold Rural Communities Together?" *Local Economy: The Journal of the Local Economy Policy Unit* 27 (2): 152–166. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0269094211428860.
- Bar Council. 2024. A Lens on Justice: The Move to Remote Justice 2020-2024. https://www.barcouncil. org.uk/resource/remote-justice-report-may-2024.html.
- Besen-Cassino, B., and D. Cassino. 2023. Social Research Methods by Example: Applications in the Modern World. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Binns, A., and S. Arnold. 2021. "Death of a Watchdog: Reduced Coverage of Coroners' Inquests by Local Media." *Journalism Practice* 15:10: 1460–1478. https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2020. 1776143.
- Bowcott, O. 2020. "Has Coronavirus Changed the UK Justice System Forever?". *The Guardian*, May 24. Accessed November 8, 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/law/2020/may/24/has-the-uk-justice-system-been-changed-for-ever-by-the-coronavirus?.
- Brighton, P., and D. Foy. 2007. News Values. London: Sage.
- Cairncross, Dame Frances. 2019. *The Cairncross Review: A Sustainable Future for Journalism*. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/778021/021119_THE_CAIRNCROSS_REVIEW_A_sustainable_future_for_journalism.pdf (accessed 11 November 2022).
- Cawley, A. 2017. "Johnston Press and the Crisis in Ireland's Local Newspaper Industry, 2005-2014." *Journalism* 18 (9): 1163–1183. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884916648092.
- Chamberlain, P., M. Keppel-Palmer, S. Reardon, and T. Smith. 2019. "It is Criminal: The State of Magistrates' Court Reporting in England and Wales." *Journalism* 22 (9): 2404–2420. https://doi. org/10.1177/1464884919868049.
- Chibnall, S. 1977. Law-and-Order News. Tavistock.
- Cocking, B. 2018. "News Values Go on Holiday." Journalism Studies 19 (9): 1349–1365. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/1461670X.2016.1272066.
- Cohen, S. 1972. Folk Devils and Moral Panics. London and New York: Routledge.
- Coleman, S., N. Thumim, C. Birchall, J. Firmstone, G. Moss, K. Parry, J. Stamper, and J. Blumler. 2016. *The Mediated City: The News in a Post-Industrial Context*. Zed Books.
- Cotter, C. 2010. News Talk. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Cottle, S. 2007. Ethnography and News Production: New(s) Developments in the Field. *Sociology Compass* 1 (1): 1–16.
- De Maeyer, D. 2020. "A Nose for News": From (News) Values to Valuation." Sociologica 14 (2): 110– 132. https://doi.org/10.6092/issn.1971.8853/11176.
- Donoghue, J. 2007. "The Judiciary as a Primary Definer on Anti-Social Behaviour Orders." *The Howard Journal* 46 (4): 417–430.

Drechsel, R. 1978. "How Minnesota Newspapers Cover the Trial Courts." *Judicature* 62 (4): 195–202. Engel, M. 1996. *Tickle the Public*. London: Victor Gollancz.

- Engelmann, I., S. Luebke, and S. Kessler. 2021. "Effects of News Factors on Users' News Attention and Selective Exposure on a News Aggregator Website. *Journalism Studies* 22 (6): 780–798. https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670X.2021.1889395.
- Epstein, E. 1973. News from Nowhere: Television and the News. New York: Random House.

Fishman, M. 1980. Manufacturing the News. Austin: University of Texas Press.

- Franklin, B., and D. Murphy. 1991. What News? The Market, Politics and the Local Press. London: Routledge.
- Galtung, J., and M. Ruge. 1965. "The Structure of Foreign News: The Presentation of the Congo, Cuba and Cyprus Crises in Four Norwegian Newspapers." *Journal of International Peace Research* 2 (1): 64–91.
- Gans, H. 1979. Deciding What's News: A Study of CBS Evening News, NBC Nightly News, Newsweek and Time. New York: Northwestern University Press.
- Greer, C. 2010. Crime and Media: A Reader. Routledge.
- Greer, C., and E. McLaughlin. 2010. "Trial by Media': Policing, the 24-7 News Media Sphere and the 'Politics of Outrage." *Theoretical Criminology* 15 (1): 23–46. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 1362480610387461.
- Hall, S., C. Critcher, T. Jefferson, J. Clarke, and B. Roberts. 1978. *Policing the Crisis: Mugging, the State and Law and Order*. London: Macmillan.
- Harcup, T. 2020. What's the Point of News? A Study in Ethical Journalism. Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Harcup, T., and D. O'Neill. 2001. "What is News? Galtung and Ruge Revisited." Journalism Studies 2 (1): 261–280. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616700118449.
- Harcup, T., and D. O'Neill. 2017. "What is News?" Journalism Studies 18 (12): 1470–1488. https://doi. org/10.1080/1461670X.2016.1150193.
- Hess, K., and L. Waller. 2014a. Geo-Social Journalism. *Journalism Practice* 8 (2): 121–136. https://doi. org/10.1080/17512786.2013.859825.
- Hess, K., and L. Waller. 2014b. "The Digital Pillory: Media Shaming of 'Ordinary' People for Minor Crimes." *Continuum: Journal of Media and Cultural Studies* 28 (1): 101–111.
- Hess, K., and L. Waller. 2016. Local Journalism in a Digital World. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Hill, J. 2016. The British Newspaper Industry: The Future of the Regional Press. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- HM Courts and Tribunals Service. 2022. *Reporters' Charter*. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1074233/HMCTS702_Reporters_ Charter_A4P_v4.pdf (Accessed 25 November 2022).
- House of Commons DCMS Committee. 2023. *Sustainability of Local Journalism*. https://committees. parliament.uk/work/6536/sustainability-of-local-journalism/ (Accessed 15 September 2023).
- Jones, R. 2021. "It's The Best Job on the Paper" The Courts Beat During the Journalism Crisis." *Journalism Practice* 15 (9): 1307–1328. https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2021.1910980.
- Jones, R. 2023. "Absolutely Delighted' Media Coverage of the Arrest of Peter Sutcliffe and the Impact on the Contempt of Court Act 1981." *Media History* 29 (4): 574–588. https://doi.org/10. 1080/13688804.2023.2183827.
- Lee, J. H., and Y. J. Choi. 2009. "News Values of Sports Events: An Application of a Newsworthiness Model on the World Cup Coverage of US and Korean Media." *Asian Journal of Communication* 19 (3): 302–318. https://doi.org/10.1080/01292980903039012.
- Lemmings, D., ed. 2012. Crime, Courtrooms and the Public Sphere in Britain, 1700-1850. Farnham: Ashgate.
- Marsh, I., and G. Melville. 2014. Crime, Justice and the Media. 2nd ed. London: Taylor & Francis.
- Mast, J., and M. Temmerman. 2021. "What's (The) News? Reassessing "News Values" as a Concept and Methodology in the Digital Age." *Journalism Studies* 22 (6): 689–701. https://doi.org/10. 1080/1461670X.2021.1917445.
- Matthews, R. 2017. The History of the Provincial Press in England. London: Bloomsbury.

- 16 👄 R. JONES
- Mawby, R. 2010. "Chibnall Revisited: Crime Reporters, the Police and 'Law and Order News'." *The British Journal of Criminology* 50 (6): 1060–1076. https://doi.org/10.1093/bjc/azq037.
- McBarnet, D. 1981. "Magistrates' Courts and the Ideology of Justice." British Journal of Law and Society 8 (2): 181–197.
- Mediatique. 2018. Overview of Recent Dynamics in the UK Press Market. https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/778155/180621_ Mediatique_-_Overview_of_recent_dynamics_in_the_UK_press_market_-_Report_for_DCMS. pdf.
- Moran, L. 2014. "Mass-mediated 'Open Justice': Court and Judicial Reports in the Press in England and Wales." *Legal Studies* 34 (1): 143–166.
- Mulcahy, L. 2011. Legal Architecture: Justice, Due Process and the Place of Law. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Munnik, M. 2018. "A Field Theory Perspective on Journalist-Source Relations: A Study of 'New Entrants' and 'Authorised Knowers' among Scottish Muslims." *Sociology* 52 (6): 1169–1184. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038517696220.
- Napoli, P., S. Stonbely, K. McCollough, and B. Renninger. 2017. "Local Journalism and the Information Needs of Local Communities: Toward a Scalable Assessment Approach." *Journalism Practice* 11: 373–395. https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2016.1146625.
- Nerone, J. 2012. "The Historical Roots of the Normative Model of Journalism." *Journalism* 14 (4): 446–458. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884912464177.
- Nielsen, R. K. 2015. "Introduction: The Uncertain Future of Local Journalism." In *Local Journalism*, edited by R. K. Nielsen, 1–29. London: Tauris.
- NUJ. 2022. Written Evidence Submitted to the House of Commons Justice Committee (OPJ0041). Accessed 11 November 2022. https://committees.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/41192/pdf/.
- Nygren, G. 2019. "Local Media Ecologies: Social Media Taking the Lead." Nordcom Review 40 (2): 51– 67. https://doi.org/10.2478/nor-2019-0026.
- O'Connor, C., and H. Joffe. 2020. "Intercoder Reliability in Qualitative Research: Debates and Practical Guidelines." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 19: 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 1609406919899220z.
- O'Neill, D., and C. O'Connor. 2008. "The Passive Journalist." Journalism Practice 2 (3): 487–500. https://doi.org/10.1080/17512780802281248.
- O'Reilly, C. 2022. "Municipal Matters: Local Government Reporting and News Values in England's Provincial Press, 1900-1950." *Media History*, DOI:10.1080/13688804.2022.2051461.
- PA Media. 2022. Written Evidence Submitted to the House of Commons Justice Committee (OPJ0043). https://committees.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/41211/pdf/.
- Parks, P. 2019. "Textbook News Values: Stable Concepts, Changing Choices." *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 96 (3): 784–810. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077699018805212.
- Partridge, J. 2023. "Mirror and Express Publisher Warns That Up to 420 Staff Are At Risk of Redundancy." *The Guardian*, March 14. Accessed 15 September 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2023/mar/14/mirror-express-publisher-staff-redundancy-reach.
- Ponsford, D. 2024. "Colossal Decline of UK Regional Media Since 2017 Revealed." Press Gazette, February 15. Accessed 15 February 2024. https://pressgazette.co.uk/publishers/regionalnewspapers/colossal-decline-of-uk-regional-media-since-2007-revealed/.
- Rao, S. 2010. 'I Need an Indian Touch': Glocalization and Bollywood Films. *Journal of International and Intercultural Communication* 3 (1): 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/17513050903428117.
- Reardon, S., T. Smith, B. Gross, and M. Keppel-Palmer. 2021. "Justice in lockdown: Court reporting in a Time of Covid." Paper presented at The Future of Journalism, School of Journalism, Media and Cultural Studies, Cardiff University. Accessed November 8, 2022. https://uwe-repository. worktribe.com/output/7918863.
- Rex v Sussex Justices; Ex parte McCarthy. 1924. 1 KB 256.
- Robinson, S. 2011. "Beaming Up" Traditional Journalists: The Transition of an American Newspaper Into Cyberspace." In *Making Online News - Volume 2: Newsroom Ethnographies in the Second Decade of Internet Journalism*, edited by D. Domingo, and C. Paterson, 31–43. Bern: Peter Lang.
- Rodrick, S. 2014. "Achieving the Aims of Open Justice? The Relationship Between the Courts, the Media and the Public." *Deakin Law Review* 19 (1): 525–538.

- Roodhouse, M. 2018. "Crime Reporters at Work: Investigating the Underworld in Wartime Leeds, 1944-45." *Cultural and Social History* 15 (5): 723–743. https://doi.org/10.1080/14780038.2019. 1568029.
- Røssland, L. 2007. "The Professionalization of the Intolerable." Journalism Studies 8 (1): 137–152. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616700601056908.
- Schultz, I. 2007. "The Journalistic Gut Feeling." *Journalism Practice* 1 (2): 190–207. https://doi.org/10. 1080/17512780701275507.
- Sharman, D. 2022. "JPI Media Gets News Name in 'Major Rebranding Exercise'." Hold The Front Page, April 26. Accessed November 7, 2022. https://www.holdthefrontpage.co.uk/2022/news/jpimediagets-new-name-in-major-rebranding-exercise/.
- Sherwood, M., A. Osborne, M. Nicholson, and E. Sherry. 2017. "Newswork, News Values, and Audience Considerations: Factors That Facilitate Media Coverage of Women's Sports." *Communication & Sport* 5 (6): 647–668. https://doi.org/10.1177/2167479516645535.
- Shoemaker, P. 1996. "Hardwired for News: Using Biological and Cultural Evolution to Explain the Surveillance Function." *Journal of Communication* 46 (3): 32–47.
- Simons, M., and J. Bosland. 2020. "From Journal of Record to the 24/7 News Cycle." In *The Routledge Companion to Local Media and Journalism*, edited by A. Gulyas and D. Baines, 193–202. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Soothill, K. 2009. "Changing Perceptions of Non-Consensual Sex Crime: The Mediation of a Local Newspaper." *The Howard Journal* 48 (5): 446–460.
- Stonbely, S. 2015. The Social and Intellectual Contexts of the U.S. "Newsroom Studies," and the Media Sociology of Today. *Journalism Studies* 16 (2): 259–274. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 1461670X.2013.859865.
- Stromback, J., M. Karlsson, and D. Hopmann. 2012. Determinants of News Content. *Journalism Studies* 13 (5-6): 718–728. https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670X.2012.664321.
- Tilley, C. 2014. "I Am a Camera: Scrutinizing the Assumption That Cameras in the Courtroom Furnish Public Value by Operating as a Proxy for the Public." *University of Pennsylvania Journal of Constitutional Law* 16 (3): 697–738.
- Townend, J., and P. Magrath. 2021. "Remote Trial and Error: How COVID-19 Changed Public Access to Court Proceedings." *Journal of Media Law* 13 (2): 107–121. https://doi.org/10.1080/17577632. 2021.1979844.
- Townend, J., and L. Welsh. 2023. Observing Justice. Digital Transparency, Openness and Accountability in Criminal Courts. Bristol: Bristol University Press.
- Tuchman, G. 1978. Making News A Study in the Construction of Reality. New York: Free Press.
- Tunstall, J. 1971. Journalists at Work: Specialist Correspondents: Their News Organisations, News Sources and Competitor-Colleagues. London: Constable.
- Upchurch, C. 2012. "Full-Text Databases and Historical Research: Cautionary Results from a Ten-Year Study." *Journal of Social History* 46 (1): 89–105. https://doi.org/10.1093/jsh/shs035.
- Usher, N. 2018. "Breaking News Production Processes in US Metropolitan Newspapers: Immediacy and Journalistic Authority." *Journalism* 19 (1): 21–36. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884916689151. Usher, B. 2024. *Journalism and Crime*. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Walker, C. 1996. "Fundamental Rights, Fair Trials and the New Audio-Visual Sector." *The Modern Law Review* 59: 517–539.
- Wheatley, D., and J. O'Sullivan. 2017. "Pressure to Publish or Saving for Print?" *Digital Journalism* 5 (8): 965–985. https://doi.org/10.1080/21670811.2017.1345644.
- Wilkinson, J., A. Grant, Y. Zhu, and D. Guerrazzi. 2021. "News Values and Topics: A 15-Nation News Consumer Perspective." In *Temmerman, M and Mast, J (Eds). News Values from an Audience Perspective*, 57–77. Switzerland: Springer.
- Williams, A., D. Harte, and J. Turner. 2015. "Filling the News Hole? UK Community News and the Crisis in Local Journalism." In *Local Journalism*, edited by R. K. Nielsen, 203–223. London: Tauris.